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Welcome to the first PMAANZ newsletter of 2023. And what a year it has been so far! Our
thoughts are with those affected by the Auckland floods and Cyclone Gabrielle, the impacts have
been far reaching and devastating- please let us know if and how we can help you.

Michelle Te Kira, our Chair, was in Te Tai Rāwhiti when the cyclone hit. In the upcoming NZ
Doctor Bulletin, Michelle describes the impact on her community and the challenges and lessons
learnt in continuing to deliver health services and supporting those around them in need.
Onto a lighter subject, It is great to see PMAANZ members chatting on the PMAANZ Facebook
page, exchanging questions for knowledge, sharing resources and being a sounding board and
support for each other.

Thank you to our contributors, MAS, GPDocs and RNZCGP who  have provided, once again,
interesting and informative articles for our membership.
Stay safe and well everybody ❤
 
Warmest regards
Heidi Bubendorfer | PMAANZ Executive National
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A Word from the Chair

Tenā koutou katoa

Welcome everyone to a new year, with many challenges and curve balls thrown at many of our
members already and it is only March.

Firstly, I would like to acknowledge and send our aroha to all those who may have suffered loss
during the weather events namely Cyclone Gabrielle.  I personally had minimal damage
however many of my staff lost homes, belongings, vehicles etc. and we certainly learnt many
valuable lessons regarding emergency response, having no power, comms, or water and many
staff unable to work we are now re-evaluating all our emergency contingency plans.

We will look at running some national webinars around these important lessons to share with
our members once we are back to BAU.

So….. PMAANZ – Bring on 2023 – positive vibes only!!! (from March onwards 

😊

)

After the past few challenging years, our organsiation is now looking forward to re-igniting old
relationships and connections as well as making some important new ones.  It will be a great to
get stuck back into our BAU, finalise projects and provide collegial support, knowledge, and
resources to our members.  Bring on 2023! 

This year PMAANZ has already started the planning for our annual Conference, held at Te Pae

in Christchurch for the first time in 10 years on the 14th to 16th September.  

The executive committee, along with conference innovators, have taken on the learnings from
Rotorua in October 2022 and are fully underway with the program structure and themes to once
again, bring a fully industry based exciting conference for all our members, sponsors, and
collaborative partners.

We are very lucky to welcome Christchurch based members onto our national conference
committee this year and will be working with our branch committee and members to make our
return to the beautiful city of Christchurch after such a long absence one to remember.

We are currently working on our sponsorship package for 2023 and would like to enlist your
help here. Sponsorship is the backbone of our conference, and we are keen to here from any
past sponsors, exhibitors, speakers who wish to again attend our conference. To get in touch
with our wonderful new conference convener, Jen Kaponga, email her
at conference@pmaanz.org.nz . To all our PMAANZ members and supporters, keep an eye
on our website link https://www.pmaanzconference.org.nz/ for conference for updates and
information.  We look forward to seeing you all there.

This year, PMAANZ’s organisational goals will be focused on continuing to grow our
membership, which is now back to pre-Covid levels and continuing to rise. PMAANZ provides
regular and timely information to all our members via our social media platforms, websites,
newsletters, and branch meetings.  

PMAANZ has established some important relationships in the health sector and the PMAANZ
voice is heard and respected on a national level in a variety of forums. 

Education is important to us and our re-connection with UNE Partnerships has meant  our
members can access a range of specifically design courses for Practice Managers and
Administrators https://www.pmaanz.org.nz/education/une-partnership/ . PMAANZ also
provides mentorship services for practice managers looking to grow in their role, as well as
entry level KASF papers for new administrators.  Niomi Fleming holds the executive Education
portfolio and has a wealth of knowledge and a passion for further education in health
management.  If you would like any more information, or help, contact her
at education@pmaanz.org.nz.

For new PMAANZ members and for those thinking of joining us, we welcome the wonderfully
experienced Karen Greer to our Executive committee this year who will looking after our
membership. Karen will be welcoming new members as well as guiding them on how to make
the most of our unique membership and benefits.  For anyone thinking of joining you can
contact Karen on membership@pmaanz.org.nz . Karen has a hands-on approach, so don’t be
surprised if you get a welcome phone call, or even a visit from Karen! Her wealth of knowledge
is a huge asset to our team.

So, this year we are staying focused and positive, despite these still being very trying times.
The PMAANZ executive and regional branches are committed to making our people, whether
they are the communities we serve or our members, our absolute purpose. We are a resilient
bunch with a hefty dose of passion and will continue to strive towards a better, healthier future
for all people in Aotearoa. 

On a personal note, my holiday in Ireland for 7 weeks over the “summer” was amazing and
other than getting COVID basically as soon as we landed and then in the last week influenza
we had such a great time travelling around the Emerald Isle.  Here are some pics, I truly hope
everyone managed to get a break or have plans to do so, it is so important to have some me
time and it is my New Year resolution to ensure more me time.

     

Look forward to seeing you all in Christchurch in September 

😊

 stay safe.
 
Hei konā mai
Michelle TeKira | PMAANZ Executive National Chair

NZ LOCUMS are still looking for nurses to assist post
cyclone in the Coromandel and Tairāwhiti

Welcome to our newest members

The Executive would like to warmly welcome the following new PMAANZ members.  We look
forward to meeting you in person, and hope that you engage fully and benefit greatly from your
membership.

Hopefully we have not missed anyone but welcome to all our new members!

Jo Stanford - Otago
Rebecca Ihaka - Canterbury
Linda Downey - Auckland
Elise Welford - Canterbury
Merrin Jack - Otago
Lynsay Hunt – welcome back! - Auckland
Yammi Lam - Auckland
Rachael Ward - Auckland
Rakhi Jaison - Auckland
Kylie Morton - Otago
Greg Fleming - Canterbury
Robyn Tulia - Canterbury
Joanne Crewe - Auckland

COVID-19 and the changes to general practice,
February 2023

It is now three years since the advent of COVID-19, and we can now look back on how it has
affected general practice while allowing us to see what changes are likely to remain.

This content is an update on a College document entitled ‘streaming and the new normal’ which
was last reviewed in September 2022.

How we move forward will be influenced by a variety of factors including:

lessons learnt from COVID-19
the cost of changes and the effect of funding decisions
public perceptions.

Practice premises

International data has shown that poorly ventilated and overcrowded areas, particularly where
sick patients congregate are a health risk in their own right. New Zealand practices have
listened to that message and made changes accordingly.

To that end, ensuring that consulting and waiting rooms have clean indoor air, enhanced with
portable HEPA filters is now normal. The aim should be to have at least six changes of air per
hour. It is likely that these changes will be part of the “new normal.”

Likewise, the regular cleaning of flat surfaces and instruments which touch patients has had a
greater focus in the last three years. Again, this is something which will be a continuing focus.

Te Whatu Ora has already started to reduce the special funding for the management of COVID,
which means that practices will have to consider expenditure on COVID care and adjust
accordingly.
Streaming of patients with respiratory infections

‘Red/green streaming’ was a core element of good practice in the early days of the COVID
epidemic; however, this along with phone triage appears to be becoming less stringent.

Practices that have the luxury of two waiting rooms and spare consulting room capacity to
separate infectious patients may well continue on with these activities; however for the majority
of practices this is something that will likely be relaxed.
 
Notwithstanding it will be normal to ensure that there is adequate separation of these patients
from others. This may be by maintaining adequate distancing or having one section of the
waiting room devoted to these patients. In extreme situations it may mean that some patients
may have to wait in their cars.

Mask wearing

Over recent times there has been an obvious reduction in the use of masks by the public in
everyday life; however, this has not, and should not, occur in clinical settings.

Mask wearing in the clinical setting remains important for both personal protection and to
reduce the spread of infection to others. To that end, we do need to review our mask
requirements for both patients and clinical staff within practices.

Where clinicians are in a high-risk environment dealing with potentially infectious patients,
(those with symptoms of acute respiratory viral infections including COVID-19 or fever and
undiagnosed rash), P2/N95 masks must be used and should be checked regularly to ensure
that they fit properly.

It is currently normal practice to insist on medical mask wearing within common waiting areas
and for the time being mask wearing in waiting room areas should be encouraged. In the longer
term there may be some relaxing of this activity.

For waiting room staff who have a physical (Perspex) barrier between them and the patient it
may be reasonable to allow them to remove a mask if they themselves are comfortable with
that. If however they prefer to wear a mask, this should be their decision. If this activity is
adopted it should be monitored to ensure that patients in the waiting room do not feel
discriminated against.

The College suggests that in the present environment, once the clinician has determined that
there is no risk of COVID or other respiratory infection, and the patient is in a consulting room it
is reasonable to offer them the opportunity to take their mask off, and at that point the clinician
may well do the same thing. This helps to overcome the problem of wearing a mask in a hot
environment and allows a more natural non-verbal interaction as well as better hearing for
those with hearing difficulties. This change could be carried out through a personal invitation by
the clinician or even with a notice in the waiting room.

Practice staff using common break out areas such as tea rooms should be encouraged to use
masks if these areas are not well ventilated.

PPE and handwashing
 
Wearing of gowns for the management of COVID-19 has not been recommended for some time
and wearing a P2/N95 mask and eye protection is all that is needed when carrying out higher
risk procedures such as taking throat swabs. Specifically, a normal clinical examination of even
an infectious patient should require nothing more than a P2/N95 mask.

Gloves are no longer recommended and there is evidence that wearing them increases the risk
of infection. This is however predicated on scrupulous hand washing after each patient and a
recent Cochrane report has confirmed that.

As noted above it is reasonable to invite a non-infectious patient to remove their masks. Where
there is an infection risk, a mask is all that is required by the clinician.

A supply of PPE, including gowns, needs to be available for all staff if there is a resurgence in
COVID-19 infections. There is always a risk of this occurring in the coming winter months.

College medical director Dr Bryan Betty, and clinical advisor Dr Peter Moodie, have
developed
this guidance on COVID-19 and the changes to general practice.

You can also view this content on the College
website https://www.rnzcgp.org.nz/resources/covid-19/covid-19-and-the-changes-to-
general-practice-feb-2023/

If you have any questions, please email quality@rnzcgp.org.nz 

Help! A patient has been secretly recording

Recently we were contacted by a practice who had discovered that a patient had been covertly
filming their consultations. This situation is increasingly common – but does it need to be cause
for concern, and what can you do about it?

It may be a surprise to hear that there is little you can do. As long as the recording only includes
the patients own personal health information, it is unlikely to breach the Privacy Act, even when
the clinician hasn’t given permission.  While it’s polite to ask permission to record, it’s not legally
required and there is probably little you can do.

Of course, the situation is different if the recording has captured other patients or their health
information. This may be a privacy breach, which you are required to manage under the Privacy
Act.

What should you say if a patient asks to record their consultation?

You may be worried at the prospect of patients recording their consulations – that a patient is
trying to record evidence of wrongdoing, or the recording may be unfairly edited. However,
there can be good reasons why someone wants to record.  You can decline the request, but It’s
worth giving proper consideration to it and trying to understand the reasons before saying no.
Recording consultations can:

help patients understand and retain complex medical information
help with language difficulties and comprehension
provide a way to involve family/whānau in healthcare.

If you decline a request, try to explain your reasons to the patient, e.g. the impact on open
communication, or the risk of discussing sensitive information on video.
If you are unsure, a compromise might be for the clinician to also record the consultation
themself.

Covert recordings

If you discover a patient has been covertly recording, try to understand why. This might be
because they distrust the health system, or a poor relationship with a particular clinician. It’s
important to understand a patient’s reasons for covert recording, as it will help you identify the
best way to repair trust. 

Consider inviting the patient to openly record the consultation. This way you can be sure there
are no privacy breaches, and as long as the clinician is conducting themselves professionally
there is nothing to worry about. Termininating a patient’s enrolment for covert recording is only
justified in extreme circumstances.

To help prevent covert recordings, consider putting up a sign telling patients they need
permission to record, and that no recording is permitted in the reception area.
 
Posts on social media

If a recording is posted online without permission, you have more legal rights. You can request
that the recording be removed if you believe it breaches the Harmful Digital Communications
Act or the Privacy Act. If the patient refuses to remove a recording, seek legal advice.

The best advice - assume all consultations are being recorded

The best approach is for clinicians to assume all consultations are being recorded, and to
conduct themselves accordingly. As long as the clinician is behaving professionally and
ethically, there is little to be concerned about. 

GPDocs is an online set of core policies and procedures that are Foundation and
Cornerstone compliant, tailored to your practice, and kept up-to-date by our team
of industry experts.

Staff Complaints
Diversity and inclusion
Creating an inclusive culture in your practice that appreciates differences should allow your staff
and patients to feel heard, respected, and safe. We live in a diverse culture that includes people
from different diversity types and actively promoting inclusion can help your business to thrive.
Including social cohesion and social equity can increase staff motivation and improve innovation
and creativity in the workplace.

The starting point is to understand what diversity is and what the different types of diversity are,
some of which are invisible:

Visible Diversity Traits: race, gender, age, and physical abilities.
Semi-Invisible Traits: ethnicity, marital status, religion, and socio-economic status.
Invisible Traits: sexual orientation, education level, work background, cultural
background, beliefs, values, nationality, and personality traits.

If you truly want to start the journey of including inclusivity to be part of your practice’s culture,
considering the following steps will help you to achieve this.

Start at the top

Owners, directors, and managers should actively model inclusiveness and encourage positive
workplace behaviour. To achieve this, leaders and managers may need to expand their
capabilities and acquire new skills by completing training courses and further education in this
area. 

Recruitment

When hiring new staff, consider diversity as part of your hiring process. Try to avoid the
temptation to employ someone just like you. It may even be helpful to have two very diverse
people complete the recruitment process together to get different points of views in the decision
making. Consider all diversity traits as above.

Celebrate Diversity

Activities that celebrate diversity can help employees feel more comfortable with co-workers of
different backgrounds and promote understanding and respect for others. Recognise and
acknowledge the differences amongst your staff. It is important to remember that we are all
different and that we all bring something special to the workplace.

Communicate

Review your existing workplace policies with a view of embracing diversity. You could use this
as an opportunity to start a conversation with your staff about what they think the workplace
needs. Options to provide diverse friendly opportunities could include offering flexible
schedules, leave options, meal choices, recreational activities, etc.

Measure and Review

After putting all this effort into creating new policies and processes you will want to regularly
review your progress.

One option is to undertake anonymous workplace surveys to learn how your staff feel about
diversity, inclusion, and other things related to your practice’s culture. You can then repeat the
survey regularly to see if you’re making progress. You can use the results to set goals about
where you’d like to be 12 months, or further in the future. MAS does culture surveys as part of
our HealthyPractice service.
Finally, you could also use enrolled patient research to learn more about your hiring needs. If
your patients represent certain demographics, it may be helpful to have that applicable
experience as part of your team.
 
Bonnie Mitchell

HealthyPractice Adviser, MAS

 

MAS staff are happy to answer any questions you have on practice issues or dilemmas. Email
your questions to business@mas.co.nz. 
 
This article is of a general nature and is not a substitute for professional and individually tailored
business or legal advice. 
© Medical Assurance Society New Zealand Limited 2022.
 

PMAANZ Executive Updates
 

I hope everyone managed to get some time with family and friends over the holiday period.  My
husband and I managed to dodge the rain in January to get some R&R camping and fishing up
at sandspit. 

Hard to think that we are already into March, where has the last couple of months gone
already? 

The committee and Conference Innovators have hit the ground running planning this year’s

conference in Christchurch on 14-16th of September after a 16 year hiatus.   I am excited this
year’s theme will be Operation Transition: from reactive to proactive as we move back into a
normal world. Keep an eye out on the website and facebook as we roll out registration and
information your way. 
 

My role as Treasurer has been focused on finishing the tidy up of all the Branch bank accounts,
we are very nearly there. It’s been a long & tedious process dealing with the bank. 

My work life has been pretty busy getting ready for our Foundation Standards assessment.
Hopefully I’m not the only one with great plans to keep on top of everything over the 3 years,
updating an Indicator each month. Needless to say, those plans went out the window with the
chaos of the last 2-3 years & its been a mad rush to try & get everything uploaded. 

Outside of work we are blessed in Taranaki with some great events, we had Americana a
couple of weekends ago. Amazing cars visiting us & driving around our province, some of these
people are so generous & stop at Rest Homes & Primary schools to show off their vehicles. The
event culminates on Saturday with a park up on our main street which is completely closed off
for several blocks to allow the cars to park up where the public can get a closer look at them.

Mid March we also have WOMAD, which is an awesome weekend of music & dance with
performers from all over the world. It’s an amazing atmosphere with poetry, cooking shows &
great food. Here’s a taste of what’s on at 2 of the stages. WOMAD is on every year in March &
there’s even camping spots right at the festival, come & see us next year in Taranaki
 

Kia ora Everyone
 
Well what a start to the year.  As someone said Mother Nature is really annoyed with NZ.  Just
want to send a lot of Aroha to all the Country that has been affected by the devastation that has
happened over the last few months.   I Know you all have had a really terrible time. There will
be a lot of changes and it will take time to get your areas back up to speed.  Our thoughts are
with you.
 
This year as the Membership Executive I would like to try and get in touch with you, either by
email or phone.  Please do not hesitate to contact me any time and I will try my best to answer
any of your questions.  If I cannot answer them I will put you onto the correct people.
 
On a different note I will tell you what I have been upto.  This year has been a busy year for
me.  I have cracked the whip on my husband (Toni) and we have managed to bark all our front
garden which is looking fabulous.  We have managed to take a short holiday down the South
Island with my Brother, Sister in law and 2 more couples.  We visited may treasures along the
way and I must admit we have a beautiful country.  Toni and I also belong to the NZMCA
(caravan association)and last weekend we had a clay bird shoot out.  This weekend we are
staying at home to catch up on everything.  
 
Also I am extremely excited to be able to attend our Conference in Christchurch.  I am looking
forward to catching up with you all.  I am sure the Conference team are working hard this year
to surprise us with some wonderful speakers and MC’s
 
Well take care from Me and I will head off to our wonderful Bulls Medical Centre to work.

I’m Niomi the new education executive for PMAANZ. I have 10 years total experience in general
practice, in roles ranging from receptionist to Practice Manager. I have done my KASF papers
and at the 2022 conference I was awarded a scholarship to complete the diploma of practice
management through UNE. I am excited to offer support to any members who pursue this
diploma, I think it is valuable to have been through this course myself, to offer any help. 

2023 has been a rough one so far! Cyclones, flooding and a very disappointing rainy summer.
Thank you for all your enquiries about our education papers, so good to see such enthusiasm
from so many medical receptionists, admin staff and practice managers. Massive
congratulations to Karma Watson- Tui medical centre, Rebekah Sheridan-Tui medical centre
and Shannon Hardcastle- Epic health who have recently passed their bronze paper. It has been
fabulous to see the amount of dedication put into this work.

In 2022 we revamped our bronze paper to make it more user friendly and updated it to reflect
new standards in the ever changing general practice world. In 2023 we are aiming to do the
same with the silver paper. I am looking forward to receiving your submissions and questions, I
can be reached on education@pmaanz.org.nz

NZ Doctor Reads
 
We now upload the NZ Doctor articles to our website, under the About Us page so these are
available for anyone to click on and read.

There are some great reads there.

Click the link here to go to the page on our website: NZ Doctor Articles

Newsletters and publications 

Click here as these are also on our website
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These are regularly uploaded to the members news page - click here.

Netflix, Apple TV and Neon Recommendations from our
PMAANZ Membership

TVNZ+ On Demand
Love/Hate – 5 seasons is brilliant!!!

Darren Treacy returns to Dublin in order to lead a peaceful life,
away from the world of crime and drugs. However, his brother's
sudden death forces hi to be a part of the mafia and seek revenge.
 

Neon
The Last of Us

Tasked with escorting a teenager across a post-apocalyptic world,
a dreaded smuggler joins hands with a young apprentice to fulfil
the mission unscathed.

Neon
The Righteous Gem Stones

Created, written and executive produced by Danny McBride
(HBO's Vice Principals and Eastbound & Down), and marking his
third HBO comedy series from Rough House Pictures, The
Righteous Gemstones tells the story of a world-famous
televangelist family with a long tradition of defiance, greed and
charitable work.

Books recommended by PMAANZ Members
Review by Amazon:

Diana O’Toole is perfectly on track. She will be married by thirty,
done having kids by thirty-five, and move out to the New York City
suburbs, all while climbing the professional ladder in the cutthroat
art auction world. She’s an associate specialist at Sotheby’s now,
but her boss has hinted at a promotion if she can close a deal with
a high-profile client. She’s not engaged just yet, but she knows her
boyfriend, Finn, a surgical resident, is about to propose on their
romantic getaway to the Galápagos—days before her thirtieth
birthday. Right on time.

But then a virus that felt worlds away has appeared in the city, and
on the eve of their departure, Finn breaks the news: It’s all hands on deck at the hospital. He
has to stay behind. You should still go, he assures her, since it would be a shame for all of their
nonrefundable trip to go to waste. And so, reluctantly, she goes.

Almost immediately, Diana’s dream vacation goes awry. Her luggage is lost, the Wi-Fi is nearly
nonexistent, and the hotel they’d booked is shut down due to the pandemic. In fact, the whole
island is now under quarantine, and she is stranded until the borders reopen. Completely
isolated, she must venture beyond her comfort zone. Slowly, she carves out a connection with a
local family when a teenager with a secret opens up to Diana, despite her father’s suspicion of
outsiders.

In the Galápagos Islands, where Darwin’s theory of evolution by natural selection was formed,
Diana finds herself examining her relationships, her choices, and herself—and wondering if
when she goes home, she too will have evolved into someone completely different.
 

Goodreads review: 
Prickly, wry, resistant to change yet ruthlessly honest and deeply
empathetic, Olive Kitteridge is “a compelling life force” (San
Francisco Chronicle). The New Yorker has said that Elizabeth
Strout “animates the ordinary with an astonishing force,” and she
has never done so more clearly than in these pages, where the
iconic Olive struggles to understand not only herself and her own
life but the lives of those around her in the town of Crosby, Maine.
Whether with a teenager coming to terms with the loss of her
father, a young woman about to give birth during a hilariously
inopportune moment, a nurse who confesses a secret high school
crush, or a lawyer who struggles with an inheritance she does not
want to accept, the unforgettable Olive will continue to startle us, to

move us, and to inspire us—in Strout’s words—“to bear the burden of the mystery with as much
grace as we can.”

Podcasts

If time is tight, what's the one thing that you should be doing to improve your health and
wellbeing? Michael Mosley reveals surprisingly simple top tips that are scientifically proven to
change your life.

Download here

Uncover is a true crime series from CBC Podcasts. Each season brings you deep into a new
investigation, with a host deeply connected.

Download here

HAVE YOUR SAY......

Questions for your Colleagues & Letters to the Editor

Your contribution is welcomed – please get in touch with secretary@pmaanz.org.nz

Share Forward Share
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